
HOLLIS SCHOOL BOARD 
NOVEMBER 7, 2018 

MEETING MINUTES 
 
A meeting of the Hollis School Board was conducted on Wednesday, November 7, 2018 at 6:00 p.m. at the 
Hollis Primary School. 
 
Robert Mann, Chairman presided: 
 
Members of the Board Present:   Tammy Fareed, Vice Chairman  
   Amy Kellner, Secretary 
   Tom Enright (arrived at 6:09 p.m.) 
   Michelle St. John (arrived at 6:03 p.m.) 
 
Members of the Board Absent:     
 
Also in Attendance:    Andrew Corey, Superintendent 
    Gina Bergskaug, Assistant Superintendent 
    Kristen Maher, Assistant Business Administrator   
 
AGENDA ADJUSTMENTS  
 
Superintendent Corey provided information regarding the FY20 budget (copy attached).   
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES  
 
Hollis School Board . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . October 3, 2018 
 
The following amendments were offered: 
 
Page 2, Line 15; correct the spelling of “enrollment” 
Page 5, Line 9; insert “of” between “purchase” and “air conditioners” 
Page 6, Line 26; replace “provide” with “provided” 
 
MOTION BY MEMBER FAREED TO ACCEPT, AS AMENDED 
MOTION SECONDED BY MEMBER KELLNER 
MOTION CARRIED 
3-0-0 
 
NOMINATIONS/ RESIGNATIONS/CORRESPONDENCE  
 
Superintendent Corey informed the Board of a letter received from a student at Hollis Primary School (HPS) 
expressing his gratitude for fixing his school and indicating his pleasure with his new environment. 
 
PUBLIC INPUT - None 
 
FY20 BUDGET DISCUSSION 
 
The Board was provided with three documents; FY20 Relief from Guidance Request, Hollis School District 
(HSD) FY20 Budget Detail for New Items, and an Excel spreadsheet, which encompasses the entire proposed 
budget and is inclusive of historical information.  The information will be provided to the Budget Committee at 
its next meeting.  The Administration has completed two rounds of budget discussions.   
At the December meeting, the Board will conduct a more in-depth review and finalize its position on the 
various items. 



Hollis School Board   2 
11-07-2018 
 
 
Superintendent Corey stated “guidance” is the number/percentage the Administration should strive to stay 
below when preparing the budget.  It is a formula generated with the Budget Committee.  When establishing 
guidance, costs associated with items that are non-discretionary such as those associated with special education, 
are removed from the formula.  Guidance provided for the FY20 budget is 1% (approx. $95,000).  Items 
removed from guidance include: 
 
Health Insurance Plan Changes (over what was budgeted) and 8.1% increase   $ 89,637 
New Hampshire Retirement System 2.5% Increase          33,175    
 
At the request of the Budget Committee, the Administration has compiled a list of other items to be considered: 
 
Dental Plan Changes (over what was budgeted) and 2.3% increase              5,385 
Fire Panel Upgrade; requested by Fire Chief (not in maint. trust should warrant fail)     25,000 
Contracted Non-Union Salary Increase at 3%          21,637 
State Required Day Tanks Replacement (not in maint. trust should warrant fail)              8,660 
Estimated State Required Drinking Water Testing                5,000 
Estimated Bus Contract Increase            37,500 
Estimated Retirement Bonus (CBA requirement)          25,000 
Total (approved and requested):         $250,994 
 
Chairman Mann questioned if the amount associated with retirements could be reduced if the retirements don’t 
occur, and was told it could.     
 
With regard to the estimated number for the State required drinking water testing (every faucet), Superintendent 
Corey stated it was discussed as a new law, but the legislative sessions and budget seasons for school districts 
don’t align.  By the time it gets passed in June, the District has already adopted a budget.  The estimated cost is 
being included in the budget.   
 
Vice Chairman Fareed commented on the notes associated with costs for the fire panel upgrade and the day tank 
replacements indicating the items are not included in the maintenance trust should a warrant fail.  It is a very 
strong rationale for keeping the items in the operating budget rather than putting them into the maintenance 
trust.   
 
Superintendent Corey added the two items have to be addressed.  If placed in the maintenance trust, and that 
warrant failed, the District would have to look to another area of the operating budget for funding. 
 
Superintendent Corey stated the budget process begins with a request of the Principals (Round 1) to list 
everything they could want.  From there they work towards achieving guidance.   
 
It was noted the number of regular education students the reading teacher needs to service at the Hollis Primary 
School (HPS) is decreasing.  As a result, resources or staffing required to service students will go down.  Being 
proposed is a Reduction in Force (RIF) of half a reading teacher ($33,966).   At the same time, the special 
education requirements for reading are increasing.  A teacher is being requested ($84,250).  When asked what 
the difference is, he indicated, from a teaching standpoint, there is none, it is just more from an accounting 
standpoint of charging the correct department.  In addition, the regular education reading teacher would be 
included in guidance where the special education teacher, because it is a mandated service, would be removed 
from guidance.    
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Principal Izbicki has requested, for a few years, to increase environmental science.  That is currently being 
identified as a 0.3 position ($16,978).  Discussions continue around that.  Ms. Kellner remarked, when last 
discussed, the intent was to increase the amount of exposure in the classroom.  Vice Chairman Fareed 
responded they have a 0.5 position currently, and if the request were to be supported, it would only result in an 
additional 0.3 position.  Superintendent Corey remarked looking at all of the offerings, the question is if the 
District gets the best bang for its buck by adding the 0.3 position.  Also being discussed is whether it should be 
environmental science or some other component, e.g., health.   
 
A request was made for an increase in math support (for those who require remediation and those in need of 
acceleration).  Costs associated with a 0.5 position are $37,655.  That is salary only as there exists a 1.0 position 
(environmental and math shared).   
 
A Kindergarten teacher had to be added this summer.  The associated salary is being added to the budget.  Due 
to budget constraints, a Paraeducator was not added to that classroom.  Typically there is a Paraeducator in that 
room because of the age of the students.     
 
The proposal shows a 0.2 decrease in Spanish ($10,487).  Superintendent Corey commented if we increase 
environmental science or health, we decrease the Spanish because we can only do so much in the curriculum 
day.  That Spanish is moved over to the Hollis Upper Elementary School (HUES) rather than being reduced.  
Ms. Kellner questioned, and was informed if environmental health is not increased, that 0.2 of Spanish will 
remain. 
 
Two positions being considered to be shared across the SAU are the Facilities Director (shown in the budget are 
the individual portions of that cost that will be allocated to each of the schools ($16,156) across the SAU) and 
the SAU Directed Nurse ($12,088).  That cost would be removed from guidance as the purpose is related to 504 
and IEP students.  An uptick is being seen in students who use the nurse’s services.  When one of our nurses is 
out, to contract with an agency runs about $100/hour.  This position would provide the SAU with a permanent, 
on-call nurse.  Vice Chairman Fareed remarked in prior years, there were two nurses in the building because of 
the preschool and kindergarten.  That allowed for delivery of health programs.  When the second nurse was cut 
the health programming had to cease.  She questioned if the proposed position could be utilized to fulfill some 
of the health curriculum and spare some of the movement with regard to environmental science, health, etc.  
Superintendent Corey stated there is that potential if all of the nurses are in on a given day.  He spoke of the cost 
effectiveness in this position noting he does not necessarily see that flexibility.   
 
Superintendent Corey spoke of the bubble experienced in 6th grade in prior years, which resulted in the addition 
of a teacher.  That bubble is moving on.  There is the potential that 1.0 position would result in a RIF.  If there is 
a retirement, a reconfiguration of staff will occur.  In the absence of a retirement, there will be a RIF. 
 
A Library Assistant was proposed in STEM for the science lab.  When looking to make guidance, that cost was 
zeroed out in favor of more pressing needs.   
 
Superintendent Corey stated, from the perspective of Full Time Equivalents (FTEs), the proposed budget would 
not result in an increase of teachers.  There would be an increase of a special education reading teacher 
mandated by IEPs, and the increase in math, which will be offset by the decrease in reading.  
 
From a staffing point of view, being proposed for an increase is the 0.3 Environmental Science and the 1.0 
kindergarten Para-professional.   
 
Vice Chairman Fareed stated, under no circumstance would she ever vote for a budget that placed the Board in 
the position of having to choose to test for lead in the sinks and not have a science teacher increase.  
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Superintendent Corey stated his understanding; however, noted he remains uncertain if, from the standpoint of 
curriculum, he supports that.  Asked to provide additional clarification, he commented as we continue to evolve 
as a school district and are looking at Makerspace, STEM, etc. he absolutely believes in the environmental 
science program, he is just uncertain, when he is covering science standards, if increasing that is going to get 
him any more curriculum coverage when he may be better off looking at health or something else to meet 
standards there.   
 
Vice Chairman Fareed remarked when you are talking about health, etc. you are still thinking in terms of 
meeting the guidelines for curriculum.  Ms. St. John asked for clarification health is being looked at as a health 
teacher not the nurse serving in a health teacher capacity.  Superintendent Corey agreed.   
 
Mr. Enright asked for additional information on the Facilities Director and why it rises to the same level as the 
other items discussed.  Superintendent Corey responded he does not believe ultimately it will; if he has to 
choose between something for the students and a Facilities Director for the SAU, the students will prevail.  The 
intent was to put the item/cost into the budget and out in the public’s view.  Maintenance projects occurring 
within the SAU are managed by the Superintendent, Assistant Superintendent, and Business Administrator.  
That is not an area they have expertise in.  There are roofing issues, plumbing issues, etc.  This position would 
oversee the maintenance for the 7 buildings as well as the custodians.  It is seen as a need and has made it to 
Round 3 of the budget discussions.  However, neither he or the Business Administrator believe it will make it to 
Round 4.    
 
Chairman Mann asked and was informed that position would also be responsible for the management of the 
Capital Improvement Plans (CIPs).   
   
Chairman Mann stated his opinion, if in Round 4 we are getting down to conversations around science versus 
math, reading versus science, he would need to hear a lot about impact to education, e.g., rationale as to why we 
are putting more emphasis on math and maybe not reading and vice versa.  He remarked if there is any time to 
go to bat for a budget item it is around teachers and the way we deliver education.   
 
Assistant Superintendent Bergskaug noted currently the reading supports include 2.5 FTE and math 1.5 FTE. 
 
Superintendent Corey addressed the area of Academics noting Round 3 identifies envision Math 2.0 at a cost of 
$5,000 for HPS and $15,000 for HUES.  The program would be fully implemented and piloted next year.  
When asked if that includes training, Assistant Superintendent Bergskaug remarked there is training that comes 
along with it, but she believes there would be more training that could occur in District that would better meet 
the needs than the pre-packaged training offered.    
 
No new computer purchases are being requested.  With regard to replacement computers, at HPS they are in a 
regular replacement cycle for staff laptops; recommending 6 at $700 each for a cost of $4,200, HDMI cables 
($700), iPads for kindergarten; 10 @ $400 for a cost of $4,000, projectors; 3 @ $420 for a cost of $1,260, 
copier at a cost of $4,600, switches (wireless system); 3 @ $1,200 for a cost of $6,900, server ($7,500; cost split 
with HUES), and laminator ($1,995). 
 
At HUES, staff laptops; recommending 6 at $700 each for a cost of $4,200, HDMI cables ($700), projectors; 2 
@ $420 for a cost of $840, switches ($1,600), server ($7,500), and Aruba Wireless System ($20,000). 
 
Under the heading of hosted software, costs would be split between the two schools each having the following:  
Tyler Consulting ($2,500), Aesop Optimization ($2,500) and KACE System Upgrade ($1,425).  
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Under the heading of safety issues, cameras (Phase 1 of 2) at HPS at a cost of $16,796.  At HUES, walkie 
talkies (24) at a cost of $4,000 and fire-proof filing cabinets ($1,750). 
 
Under building needs at HPS, drinking water testing ($2,500), fire alarm upgrade ($25,000), and day tank 
replacement ($8,660).  At HUES, drinking water testing ($2,500). 
 
Superintendent Corey spoke of the warrant articles that will be proposed noting the District is currently in 
negotiations with HEA and HESSA.  The SAU budget has not yet been approved.  Once that occurs the 
assessment will be known.  Additional warrant articles include Contingency ($95,000), SAU Maintenance Trust 
Fund ($23,970), HSD Maintenance Trust Fund ($99,000), and Special Education Trust ($25,000).  
Superintendent Corey spoke of the Brookline and COOP School Districts having created Special Education 
Trusts as a safety net.  When a student requiring special education services enrolls after budget season, those 
costs, which can range from $20,000 for in-house services to $200,000 - $400,000 for out-of-district placement, 
are required to be paid.   
 
The Maintenance Expendable Trust Fund has a beginning balance of $82,155.  Proposed is a warrant article for 
$99,000.  Identified expenses include a new roof on the Muenters unit at HUES ($32,000).  At HPS, 
replacement chairs ($5,440), classroom cabinets ($5,060), Library carpet ($9,858), floors ($12,500), shades for 
new windows ($5,200).  At HUES, stair treads for 4th grade ($8,000), classroom furniture ($2,000), bathroom 
flooring ($5,000), and water heater ($6,000).   
 
The base asked for through guidance is $11,871,337.  The preliminary guidance number of $94,683 was 
provided and a request has been put in for relief from guidance for items totaling $250,933.  The new target for 
the operating budget is $12,217,013.  Current proposed FY20 budget totals $12,266,006.   
 
Vice Chairman Fareed remarked last month when guidance was provided what the Budget Committee did was 
take last year’s operating budget, remove the two items it agreed would not be included as part of guidance 
($94,683) and the non-discriminate items.  She remarked, as noted by the Superintendent, the recommendation 
for guidance from the Budget Committee is not based on knowing what the educational requirements and 
requests are, it is simply historic (a percentage).  The job of the School Board is to go through the process and 
deliver back to them a response that explains what our needs are this year.   
 
Asked for additional information on the water system evaluation, Superintendent Corey stated that would be a 
review of the overall water plant.  It is something the District would like to do at some point.  A call was 
received from Don McCoy, Director, Emergency Management, notifying him of a potential grant opportunity.  
Director McCoy would apply on behalf of the District and the Town for a generator to be put to the wells.  That 
would allow the schools and Town offices to continue receiving water when power is lost.  It is a Federal grant, 
and the Town would fund any required match. 
 
Ms. St. John questioned the item listed under Academics in Round 1; PD Ecology/Climate VEEP, and was 
informed it was a request for Professional Development around a specific topic.  It was removed from the 
budget as they believe it can be covered in a different fashion.  Superintendent Corey commented when an item 
is cut in Round 1, it was viewed as a “nice to have”.   
 
Ms. St. John noted the Lego League ($7,800) was added in Round 2 and cut in Round 3.  She questioned what it 
was intended to cover.  Superintendent Corey responded the District is sponsoring more Lego teams, but they 
believe they can look for funding externally.  This item represents further extension of the teams already being 
sponsored.  
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Assistant Superintendent Bergskaug stated 7-12 content experts are working with classroom teachers to try to 
identify particular science content they are looking for assistance with.  They will be doing the teaching of the 
science to the teachers to provide that in-district professional development. 
 
Ms. St. John noted an error in the totals identified under hosted software.     
 
Asked about the parking lot drains, Superintendent Corey stated there are catch basins in the parking lot that 
require maintenance (cleaning of sand and debris) every couple of years.  Consideration is being given to 
addressing that differently than in the past.  As a result, the cost was removed.   
 
SAU BUDGET DISCUSSION 
 
Superintendent Corey stated the SAU budget is developed and apportioned out to the three districts at a set rate.  
The Administration recently conducted a personnel discussion with the SAU 41 Governing Board.  Mr. 
Thompson, Principal, Hollis Brookline Middle School, will be coming on board July 1, 2019 as the Assistant 
Superintendent for Student Services.  The Governing Board also wished to provide continuity and stability in 
this department by offering Amy Rowe, Director, Student Services, a contract for a one-year period ($54,202), 
which was added into the SAU budget.   
 
The Administration is conscious of other major items across the districts; contracts in the HSD, the COOP will 
likely have an article for a STEM lab, and the BSD is looking for an article for kindergarten.  The Governing 
Board Budget Sub-committee is scheduled to meet to review the budget to see if any adjustments can be made.  
Because it is apportioned out to the districts, they may look to see if they can take the corresponding amount out 
of the district budget, if it doesn’t involve curriculum, so that we are not spiking budgets.   
 
Superintendent Corey stated his belief it was prudent and cost effective to offer the one-year contract to  
Director Rowe to transition the SAU through this major component.  Special education is one of the most 
volatile pieces of the budget, which cannot be controlled; one wrong placement, one lawsuit can easily exceed 
those costs.  A letter has gone out to all families explaining those changes. 
 
Vice Chairman Fareed stated the Governing Board addressed the question of personnel during a non-public 
session at a regular meeting and again during a special meeting called for that single purpose.  The 
Administration laid out all of the issues around the personnel matters described by the Superintendent.  She 
stated it to have been a unanimous vote to carry out the plan the letter describes.  All members were convinced 
of the academic needs, social emotional needs, special education needs, staffing and personnel needs across the 
districts.    
 
DISCUSSION 
 
• 41 Lund Lane Feasibility Study – Update 
 
Superintendent Corey noted the discussion will continue into the December meeting at which time Board action 
is anticipated.   
 
The Feasibility Study was provided as part of the prior month’s Board packet.  Associated costs were 
questioned.  The architect, along with a barn expert, expressed the opinion the barn is salvageable.   
 
To raise the barn they would pull out the existing foundation, pour a new foundation, and replace the damaged 
structural members.  The estimated cost is $100,000.  That would take out all flooring, the pieces that were 
ruined when there were animals in the barn, as well as some of the timbers on the side.  The architect is 
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assuming the cost would be approx. $115.00/sq. ft., and that the barn is approx. 3,000 sq. ft.  The estimated cost 
for the complete renovation is $450,000.  The architect believes there to be minor renovations to the existing 
building (estimated at $30,000).  The total best guess estimate is $580,000.  The recommendation is to add 10-
20% contingency, which would bring the total cost up to $640,000 - $700,000.   
 
The architect was asked about the cost of demolition of both structures.  With 7,400 sq. ft. and a cost range of 
$200.00 - $300.00/sq. ft., the estimated cost for a brand new building on that site is $2 million. 
 
The architect has indicated it would be a good project to phase in.  If the foundation is completed, it can begin 
to be used immediately.  Proper file storage can be put in and the attic space in the SAU offices cleared of the 
weight imposed by the amount of storage.  The Feasibility Study will be included with the December Board 
packet, inclusive of the cost estimates.  The meeting will be devoted to the budget and the property.   
 
Superintendent Corey commented as much as he wants the project, there are teacher contracts and other things 
occurring requiring consideration of whether this is the right year for this project. 
 
Vice Chairman Fareed commented there is also substantial increase in taxes due to evaluation of properties in 
both towns and the impacts.   
 
Chairman Mann remarked, based on the work done for the two schools, planning is essential.  He suggested it 
may be best served to take a year and conduct a deep look at 1 or 2 option plans.  Vice Chairman Fareed 
commented what was done previously and proved successful was an advance study.  She questioned, if not 
seeking the $100,000 cost in the foundation, if there is a small amount that is needed to do the planning.   
 
Chairman Mann commented perhaps in phase I you look at and fix the foundation, and add funds for an 
extensive study on how to tie the rest of it all together.  There are things to be addressed in the building, but 
there are also discussions needed on how to do these things without interrupting operations, e.g., alternate 
locations for staff to work while that turns into a construction site.  There are a lot of logical things that required 
the assistance of an expert.   
 
Chairman Mann stated he is pleased that the approach is to get into this deeper during the December meeting.  
He stated he would not want to rush to a March meeting this year with a proposal.  He would like to continue 
looking at it to develop a solid plan. 
 
Superintendent Corey stated he would look into the potential for a warrant article for the study.  He will look to 
have the information for the December meeting.  He spoke of bringing the community along for the whole 
project.   
 
Ms. St. John questioned the remaining lifespan of the building in its current condition.  She spoke of the debt 
across the SAU and the apportionment to the HSD.   
 
Superintendent Corey stated the one piece he believes the Board will have to decide on, in the next couple of 
years, is the issue of the foundation.  If the barn foundation is not replaced in that timeframe, the barn will 
ultimately be lost.  As far as the building itself, rental revenue is placed in the SAU Maintenance Trust Fund.  
They have regularly maintained that building; added heat source air pumps, painting, maintenance, closed in 
underneath the barn, did the parking lot over, etc.   
 
When asked about space issues, Superintendent Corey indicated they are likely at maximum.  That is where the 
barn comes into play.  The barn will likely provide sufficient space for a number of decades, and could include 
a conference/community room. 
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Ms. St. John spoke of the air source heat pumps for HUES that did not make it to Round 3, and questioned what 
that means for the Board to invest time and energy into something and then there is no money.   
 
Chairman Mann remarked he believes it is lessons learned from the work that was done in the district.  
Whatever plan is put in place would need to address some of those things, e.g., perhaps do two rounds of 
funding rather than one. 
 
Ms. St. John questioned if we look at the facilities where students are located or the SAU building.  It appears, 
if going that route, the foundation is essential so that document storage can be moved out of the attic.  Beyond 
that there is the need to create the space for that structure.  She questioned what the District will determine for 
the remainder of the energy implementation that has had to be shelved. 
 
Superintendent Cory noted the piece that eventually has to be done at both buildings is lighting.  The goal 
wasn’t to provide a cooling space, it was just these are the best source, and they happen to do both in a very 
cost-effective manner with the solar system.  Once the lights are done, we are back on the regular CIP.  He 
stated if it came down to $100,000 for the foundation or $100,000 for the lights in the two buildings, there is no 
argument, it is the two buildings.   
 
The project is not yet complete, e.g., there are people still working on the roof heating units, etc.  There are a 
number of pieces occurring behind the scenes/after hours.  Once the project is wrapped up, the electrical piece 
will be looked at, and there may be a decision to do that as a warrant article.  The retained fund balance 
($152,000), with the permission of the Board, Budget Committee, and the DOE, can be utilized for projects that 
were unexpected or required.      
 
Superintendent Corey stated it is the decision of the Board whether to move forward with lights or a foundation.  
His goal is to provide the Board with as much information as he can so that it can make the best informed 
decision.  From the Administration’s standpoint, they will always choose something that will benefit the 
students before the adults at the SAU. 
 
Vice Chairman Fareed noted the schools have excellent lighting.  The new lighting package was designed to be 
a cost savings (LEDs).  What we also have is a barn that could be lost if the foundation is not done.  That would 
be a great expense as well as a loss of a physical plant where not doing the lights is not impacting the students.   
 
Ms. St. John commented the heat pumps at HUES made it from Round 1 to Round 2.  It wasn’t just a nice to 
have if making it that far.  Superintendent Corey responded, at HUES, there are not many areas for students to 
cool off during times of the year when it is exceptionally hot.  The Administration had identified a couple of 
areas, e.g., Library, art room.  The desire is to eventually address those areas.  A few years ago the band room 
was addressed as the heat was excessive.  The units are not inexpensive but are very efficient.  This year we’re 
already using the contingency to address the need with kindergarten.  That is something that can be considered 
as a funding source going forward.  There is always the option for the Board to encumber funds for those 
projects. 
 
Mr. Enright agreed with comments made by the Chairman; this is a project he would like to see go forward, but 
not compete with all of the very important things the District has to address this year.  Let’s keep it going step 
by step.   
 
Superintendent Corey commented that is the approach the Administration has been using.  It has worked very 
well.  We have been able to provide solid reasoning for the voters to support projects.  It is likely a small 
warrant article will be put forth for consideration so that a thorough study/plan can be completed.  The closer 
we get to construction drawings, the better pricing information we can obtain.   



Hollis School Board   9 
11-07-2018 
 
Chairman Mann stated the desire to consider an account that would permit acceptance of donations for the 
restoration of the barn believing there are many who would have an interest in that.  To solicit such support 
there would be the need to provide renderings, plans, etc.   
 
DELIBERATIONS 
 
• To see what action the Board will take regarding the policy memo submitted by the Policy Committee 
 
JLCF - Wellness Policy  
Given its second reading; 
 
Assistant Superintendent Bergskaug stated the policy was presented for a second reading.  No changes have 
been proposed since the time of the first reading.   
 
MOTION BY MEMBER FAREED TO ACCEPT THE SECOND READING OF POLICY JLCF – 
WELLNESS POLICY 
MOTION SECONDED BY MEMBER ENRIGHT 
MOTION CARRIED 
5-0-0 
 
IGA - Curriculum Development and Adoption  
Given its first reading; 
 
Assistant Superintendent Bergskaug stated the proposed change to be removal of the line that refers to the 
SAU’s prior website.   
 
MOTION BY MEMBER FAREED TO ACCEPT THE FIRST READING OF POLICY IGA – 
CURRICULUM DEVELOPMENT AND ADOPTION 
MOTION SECONDED BY MEMBER ENRIGHT 
MOTION CARRIED 
5-0-0 
 
BEAA - Meeting Preparation  
Given its first reading; 
 
Assistant Superintendent Bergskaug stated the only change to be the addition of “or designee” following 
“superintendent”.   
 
MOTION BY MEMBER FAREED TO ACCEPT THE FIRST READING OF POLICY BEAA – 
MEETING PREPARATION 
MOTION SECONDED BY MEMBER ENRIGHT 
MOTION CARRIED 
5-0-0 
 
JJF - Student Activities Fund Management 
Given its first reading; 
 
Assistant Superintendent Bergskaug stated the proposed changes are intended to bring the policy in line with 
current practice, e.g., dual signature authority, refers to Assistant Principals, which the District does not have.  
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MOTION BY MEMBER FAREED TO ACCEPT THE FIRST READING OF POLICY JJF – 
STUDENT ACTIVITIES FUND MANAGEMENT 
MOTION SECONDED BY MEMBER ENRIGHT 
 
ON THE QUESTION 
 
Ms. Kellner commented being proposed is replacement of some title positions, e.g., Principal or Assistant 
Principal” with “building administration”, and questioned if “building administration” should be defined or if it 
is understood.   
 
Assistant Superintendent Bergskaug stated her belief it is known.  Vice Chairman Fareed commented it is 
technically established through contracts.  She asked if building administration could be someone who is not 
one of the four formal building administrators, and was told it could not. 
MOTION CARRIED 
5-0-0 
 
EGAD -  Copyright Compliance  
Given its first reading; 
 
Assistant Superintendent Bergskaug spoke to the proposed changes noting if a staff member were to make a 
photocopy of an item and had a question, rather than taking the concern to the Superintendent, he/she would 
bring it to the building administration. 
 
MOTION BY MEMBER FAREED TO ACCEPT THE FIRST READING OF POLICY EGAD – 
COPYRIGHT COMPLIANCE 
MOTION SECONDED BY MEMBER ENRIGHT 
MOTION CARRIED 
5-0-0 
 
GCI - Professional Development Opportunities 
Given its first reading; 
 
Assistant Superintendent Bergskaug noted it is the responsibility of the Superintendent to implement 
appropriate staff development trainings; however, the desire is to add “Superintendent’s office and/or the 
building administration”.  Some are directed by building administration and some by the SAU Office.    
 
MOTION BY MEMBER FAREED TO ACCEPT THE FIRST READING OF POLICY GCI – 
PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT OPPORTUNITIES 
MOTION SECONDED BY MEMBER ENRIGHT 
 
ON THE QUESTION 
 
Vice Chairman Fareed commented the change would provide the individuals to put in procedures. 
MOTION CARRIED 
5-0-0  
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KEB - Public Complaints About School Personnel  
Given its first reading; 
 
Assistant Superintendent Bergskaug stated the policy relates to when complaints are made directly to the Board 
as a whole or a member of the Board.  The proposed change would indicate rather than referring the matter to 
“school administration” it would be referred to the “Superintendent or designee”. 
 
MOTION BY MEMBER FAREED TO ACCEPT THE FIRST READING OF POLICY KEB – PUBLIC 
COMPLAINTS ABOUT SCHOOL PERSONNEL 
MOTION SECONDED BY MEMBER ENRIGHT 
 
ON THE QUESTION 
 
Chairman Mann commented this policy is helpful to the Board as there are times when individual Board 
members are approached with issues often not realizing they could be biased in some sort of grievance at some 
point and would therefore have to recuse themselves. 
MOTION CARRIED 
5-0-0 
 
KHC - Information Distribution and Display   
Given its first reading; 
 
Assistant Superintendent Bergskaug stated the policy previously had the form required for such a request 
attached to it.  The desire is to remove the form and reference the electronic form available on the website. 
 
MOTION BY MEMBER FAREED TO ACCEPT THE FIRST READING OF POLICY KHC – 
INFORMATION DISTRIBUTION AND DISPLAY 
MOTION SECONDED BY MEMBER ENRIGHT 
 
ON THE QUESTION 
 
Vice Chairman Fareed stated the desire for the policy to be put through three readings given it impacts the 
public.   
MOTION CARRIED 
5-0-0 
 
KEC - Policy on Reconsideration of Instructional Materials  
Given its first reading; 
 
Assistant Superintendent Bergskaug stated the proposed change to be a requirement that a request for 
reconsideration of instructional materials should be in writing to the Principal.  The intent is to simplify and 
clarify the procedure to be followed.   
 
MOTION BY MEMBER FAREED TO ACCEPT THE FIRST READING OF POLICY KEC – POLICY 
ON RECONSIDERATION OF INSTRUCTIONAL MATERIALS 
MOTION SECONDED BY MEMBER ENRIGHT 
 
ON THE QUESTION  
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Chairman Mann questioned if a record is kept of any such requests noting the desire to have a record in the 
instance a reconsideration request was made, etc.  Assistant Superintendent Bergskaug stated if a response was 
not provided she would expect an additional request to come to her.  She would retain a record.  If a reoccurring 
request for consideration it is something that would require additional attention. 
 
Vice Chairman Fareed noted the policy language indicates the requirement for the Principal to “acknowledge 
receipt to the complainant and list anticipated steps to be taken.  The Principal will then notify the Book Review 
Committee and schedule meetings necessary to review the complaint and to write a report.”  She asked if all of 
those documents are maintained in some fashion.   
 
Chairman Mann suggested a procedure that indicates when the policy is exercised the documents are 
maintained.  Superintendent Corey stated in terms of the chain of command, the request would go to the 
Principal.  If the parent was not happy, because it is an academic curriculum area, it would then go to the 
Assistant Superintendent.  A decision would be rendered.  At that point, the parent has the ability to appeal to 
either the Superintendent or the School Board.  If reaching the Board, a decision would be made of whether the 
matter was public or non-public, and the Board would be provided a packet of information that goes back to the 
initial complaint to the Principal.  At that point, the parent would have the ability to address the Board, and the 
Board would render a decision. 
 
When asked about the makeup of the Book Review Committee, Superintendent Corey stated that group is 
typically pulled together when a complaint arises.  A lot of times it will be an administrator, perhaps the 
librarian, a teacher, etc.  The desire is to bring together a group of individuals who are unbiased regarding the 
situation to look at the piece of literature to determine if it is appropriate for a particular grade, content, etc.   
 
Ms. St. John suggested the language be clarified as it gives the impression there is a standing committee.  
Chairman Mann suggested the language also identify who is responsible for convening the committee.   
MOTION CARRIED 
5-0-0 
 
JKA - Corporal Punishment and Physical Restraint  
Given its first reading; 
 
Assistant Superintendent Bergskaug remarked being proposed is the addition of language that reads: 
“Provisions for the use of physical restraint, medical restraint and/or mechanical restraint are established in 
Board Policy JKAA.”  Policy JKAA was recently reviewed and adopted by the Board.  It addresses the items 
that were previously included in this policy.  Rather than having the language in two separate policies, the 
desire is to simply refer to Policy JKAA in this policy. 
 
MOTION BY MEMBER FAREED TO ACCEPT THE FIRST READING OF POLICY JKA – 
CORPORAL PUNISHMENT AND PHYSICAL RESTRAINT 
MOTION SECONDED BY MEMBER ENRIGHT 
MOTION CARRIED 
5-0-0 
 
LK - Legislative Representative  
Given its first reading; 
 
Assistant Superintendent Bergskaug stated there is no longer the need to identify a specific Board member to be 
the contact with the New Hampshire School Board Association.   
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MOTION BY MEMBER FAREED TO RESCIND POLICY LK – LEGISLATIVE REPRESENTATIVE 
MOTION SECONDED BY MEMBER ENRIGHT 
MOTION CARRIED 
5-0-0 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
MOTION BY MEMBER FAREED TO ADJOURN 
MOTION SECONDED BY MEMBER ENRIGHT  
MOTION CARRIED 
5-0-0 
 
The November 7, 2018 meeting of the Hollis School Board was adjourned at 7:35 p.m.    
 
 
Date ____________________  Signed ______________________________ 
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